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Report of the Faculty Representative to the


University Board of Governors


Presented to the May 2, 2008 Regular Meeting of the


West Virginia State University Faculty Senate

April 24, Board of Governors Committee Meetings

The Academic Policies Committee met at 12:00 p.m. The meeting began with report from the

Dean of Professional Studies, Dr. Robert Harrison, and faculty from the Department of Health and Human Performance for changes in that department. They recommended approval for a new option of Behavioral Sciences within the B.S. in Health Sciences and requested a change in the name of the department to become Department of Health, Human Performance, and Leisure Studies. The committee voted to recommend these changes to the Board of Governors.

The committee received a report on the public comments received about Draft Policy #58:

Bookstore Policy. Dr. Greg Epps reported extensive comments were received from 22 persons, all of whom were faculty or deans of the university or community and technical college. Dr. Epps then present the redraft of the policy in response to the public comments. Most of the changes were concerning the selection of textbooks. Most of the public comments emphasized that the selection of textbooks was a matter of academic policy not bookstore policy. The consensus of the committee was to accept those changes. Mr. Robert Parker, Vice President of Finance, objected to the removal of inclusion of specific date for submission of book order by the faculty. I argued that it was bad policy making to set such dates in board policy and that they would be more appropriately set by administrative policy; the committee agreed with that argument. Mr. Parker seemed to withdraw his objections when he realized that reasonable dates could be set administratively. Mr. Mark Akers, Bookstore Manager, argued against striking the provision that unused books could be returned “only on presentation of a ‘change of course form or a ‘withdrawal form. He also made arguments against dropping the provision “Books that are shrink wrapped cannot be returned if the shrink wrap is broken.” At this point Dr. James Rowley, Committee Chair, asked the committee to table the discussion until the next meeting because time was needed for other items on the agenda. {My comments: the committee was very close to accepting the changes in the policy. The two matters raised by Mr. Akers are all that remain for consideration; I expect that this will be addressed quickly at next meeting.]

The committee received requests from C.T.C. interim President Dr. Kathy DAntoni, and Vice

President for Academic Affairs, Edith Worrells, the program review recommendation for four A.A.S.

Degree Programs: AAS in Accounting, AAS in Administrative Professional Technology, AAS in 

Management, and AAS in Marketing. The Committee agreed to report these recommendations to the

Board.

The finance committee met between 1:10 and 2:30 p.m. The committee received three reports from Mr. Parker:  (1) The WVSCTC administration asks for a student tution and fees increase of 4.75 percent. The WVSU administration asks for a student tution and fees increase of 7.5 percent and an

increase in graduate student tuition and fees so that they are equal at least of 110 percent of that paid by undergraduates. (2) The WVSU administration asked for a three percent salary increase for faculty, classified staff, and non-classified staff. For non-classified staff this will be an across-the-board raise; for classified staff it will be awarded according to the Mercer standards; and for faculty it will be awarded according to the Universitys merit salary plan for faculty. (3) The administration implemented a spending and hiring slowdown in an attempt to avoid a budget short fall for the current fiscal year. Committee members expressed some dissatisfaction that this memo was presented rather than the comprehensive budget asked for at the last board meeting.

April 24, Board of Governors Regular Meeting

The board met at 3:00 p.m. at the Erickson Alumni Center. Board Chair Eric Coleman presided

over the meeting. Dr. Carter, West Virginia State University President, reported his activities since the previous board meeting. He used the report to officially announce that he had chosen Dr. Charles Byers to be the new Vice President for Academic Affairs. He also announced that he was proposing a new administrative position: university provost. He said that the position would encompass oversight of not only Academic Affair, but also Research and Development, Title III, and Land Grant. After his report I commended Dr. Carter on his selection of Dr. Byers for the position of Vice President for Academic Affairs and assured Dr. Byers that I expected he would be welcomed and supported in the position by the faculty of the university.

On behalf of the Academic Policy Committee, Dr. James Rowley moved that the board approve  a new option of Behavioral Sciences within the B.S. in Health Sciences and requested a change in the name of the department to become Department of Health, Human Performance, and Leisure Studies. Dr. Rowley also moved that the board accept the CTC program review recommendation concerning A.A.S. Degree Programs: AAS in Accounting, AAS in Administrative Professional Technology, AAS in Management, and AAS in Marketing.

Dr. Ronald Duerring provided the board with the finance committees report and moved that the board approve a student tution and fees increase of 4.75 percent. The WVSU administration asks for a student tution and fees increase of 7.5 percent and an increase in graduate student tution and fees so that they are equal at least 110 percent of that paid by undergraduates. The student representative to the board, Mrs. Shanequa Smith spoke against the tution increase. The motion passed with a dissenting vote by Mrs. Smith. Dr. Duerring moved that the a three percent salary increase for faculty, classified staff, and non-classified staff. [My comment: Dr. Parker noted that the HEPC has encouraged that all salary increases should be implemented no later than October 1, 2008. It is clear to me that the increase will not be implemented earlier than that date.] The motion passed. Dr. Duerring moved that the board approve the spending and hiring slow down implemented by Dr. Carter. I spoke in opposition to the motion not because of the proposal itself, but because it was far short of the detailed budget plan asked for by the board. The motion passed with me casting a dissenting vote. [My comment: After I expressed my dismay that Dr. Carter had ignored the board request, three other board members (including the board chairman 

and the finance committee chairman) expressed similar concerns. This is an important matter. The minute of the March 13 board meeting report

The Chairman asked President Carter to work with the Universitys finance staff to come up with a detailed action plan to be presented to the BOG. The plan should address the under-funding that has occurred, including recommendations on how the Board can assist in eliminating the shortfall, and the process that will be utilized so that the Board can ensure the operations of the institutions are fiscally sound.

The failure of the Dr. Carter to respond to this request indicates the administrative and fiscal morass in which the university operates.]

Ms. Millie Booker presented a report on the concerns of the classified staff. She emphasize that the salaries of the classified staff do not meet the minimum Mercer standards. She also suggested that the university adopt a four-day work week for the summer. Mr. Coleman asked what this would involve. I suggested that he ask Dr. DAntoni; she has implemented a four-day work week at the CTC. After Dr. DAntoni explained some options for four-day work weeks, Dr. Carter announced that if the classified staff consulted with his office, he expected that such a plan could be in place by the beginning of the summer.

The board adjourned it meeting at 4:30.

                                                                                                        — respectfully submitted, Chuck Smith 
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